Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday, February 4, 2008
SU 313 4:30–6:10 p.m.

Attending: Anne Chambers, Dan DeNeui, Linda Hilligoss, Maggie McClellan, Jean Maxwell, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Morgan, Laura O’Bryon, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Matt Stillman, Ellen Siem, Kemble Yates, Terry DeHay, Jody Waters, Michael Parker, Kay Sagmiller, and Brian Fox (Student Rep)
Absent: Cody Bustamante, Prakash Chenjeri, Julie Kochanek, and Dan Wilson 

Visitors: Lee Ayers, Scott Morrell, Mark Bottorff, Craig Morris, Ed Battistella, Mary Cullinan, Paul Steinle, Jessica Stone, Elizabeth Whitman, Sherry Ettlich, Teri O’Rourke, Josie Wilson and Jon Eldridge

Agenda

1.  Approval of minutes from 1-14-08

Motion to approve by Pleva, seconded by Rubenson. 


Vote: All in favor, with abstention from McClellan 
2.  Announcements 

Brian Fox was appointed by the Governor to the State Board of Higher Education.  Congratulations! 
3.  Comments from President Cullinan: 
· I will be hosting a faculty celebration on February 29th
· Mission Statement will come before the OUS Board this coming Friday, and will hopefully be approved.  

· Margie Lau, policy analyst from the Governor’s office, is currently visiting and touring campus.
· Campus Security:  The Chancellor’s office is putting together a legislative package for the 2009 session regarding police/security presence on campus. As I explained at last Faculty Senate meeting (see minutes), three options have been proposed and our input is requested.  I have discussed the issue with students but no definitive response has crystallized.  Some feel generally safe, others do not.  Some would feel more secure with armed personnel on campus, others less secure.  I would appreciate your thoughts.
Rubenson: If the state feels it has more money to spend, it should be spent on educating students not on police on campus.
Cullinan: Yes, as Eldridge has suggested, funds could be better spent on a preventative measure like increased counseling services.
Miller-Francisco:  Ashland police response has been quick and effective in regard to incidents that we have had in the library in the past. 

Ruggerio:  The issue is being phrased as “who is holding the gun.” Security is so much more than just guns.  Perhaps we should put forward an alternative proposal regarding the importance of prevention.
Fox: Ashland Police Department is moving to a ward system, with SOU and surrounding area to receive its own set of police.  

Eldridge and O’Bryon clarified that they will ask the Police Department for its input about this issue at an upcoming meeting. 
Sagmiller:  Perhaps if the same model is imposed on all institutions, each institution could decide how to spend its allocation to best meet its own needs.  Being proactive is better than being reactive in regard to campus security. Since PSU, OU, OSU are all really different from SOU, I favor the creation of individualized plans.
Pleva:  Is SOU required to pay when Ashland police respond to a problem on campus?
O’Bryon: No.

4.  Comments from Provost Battistella: 
In order to move the agenda along, I will forgo my report.
Action Items

5.  Approval of Bylaws Section 3.000 

Miller:  Three weeks ago, Sherry Ettlich presented the revised Bylaws Section 3 to the Senate for approval.  We discussed it and changes suggested at that time have now been incorporated.  If we want to make any further changes now, they would have to be publicized to the campus and voting to approve this section would have to be deferred to the next Senate meeting. 

Motion to approve Bylaws Section 3.000 (as attached to today’s agenda) by Yates, seconded by Parker.
Discussion:

Sagmiller:  I was wondering if, in addition to the procedures outlined in the Bylaws, we could collect the numbers of evaluations that are submitted as well as the evaluation content.  If the number of evaluations declines, this should be considered too.

Miller: This is part of a larger discussion beyond Section 3.  Proposals are being discussed for ways to keep evaluations confidential.  We know that some faculty are reluctant to evaluate a supervisor.

Ettlich:  OARs exempt students from having to sign an evaluation, but this is required for faculty.  Indeed,  it would be good to try to get an OAR change through support from IFS.  But also please note that Section 3.470 provides that an alternative process of evaluation may be proposed for anyone but the President.  Thus we could use a SGID-like process, or some other creative evaluation format that would provide confidentiality.

Sagmiller:  Given these concerns, we clearly need some assurances that evaluations will be kept confidential.

Ettlich:  I don’t think that confidentiality can legally be guaranteed once the evaluation is signed, but the alternative evaluation procedure provides unlimited ways to address this issue.  
Battistella:  When doing chair evaluations in the recent past, I always plotted the number of responses and mean scores in relation to those from past years.  Usually enough comparisons were available to provide a useful record.


Vote to approve Bylaws Section 3.000:  All in favor, none opposed or abstaining.
Informational Items

6.  Update from Admissions 
Mark Bottorff:  Distributed an information packet about the proposed organization and scheduling of Preview and Registration events for 2007/2008. Goal is to put these plans before Senate, as an initial focus group to provide campus input.  Will return next week to answer questions and hear discussion.  Materials will then be sent out to all departments, so that faculty participation in the events can be organized in advance and holistically.  Will come back to Senate in future with information on our intended changes to the admission application. 
Discussion Items

7.  Transfer and Enrollment Issues
Battistella:  Passed out a packet of information put together by Enrollment Services which included:

· SOU’s recruitment and retention enrollment targets, 2007-2015

· Fall term headcounts, 1998-2007, in relation to change over the last decade
· Fall term headcounts, 1998-2007, in relation to OUS targets

· Specification of additional students needed to meet mandated OUS headcounts

· Schedule of State-wide Transfer Fairs recruiting transfers from community to four-year institutions

· SOU Catalog page 21, specifying our overly-complicated transfer student policies

· Number of transfers from Oregon Community colleges to each of the OUS institutions from 1996-2006
· Graduation rates of Oregon Community college transfers with AA degree by OUS institution in 1999
· Proposal from Executive Council for increasing the number of transfer credits from SOU’s top 20 feeder institutions accepted to meet our general education requirements.

· Example of a proposed community college-SOU transfer guide

My goal is to provide an update on discussions of enrollment challenges regarding transfer students.  Executive Council is trying to look at enrollments differently than in the past.  In the past, some percent of enrollment increase was specified and, when it was not achieved, we tried to figure out why.  Now, we are trying to gather information to assess enrollment health on an on-going basis so we can proactively make the changes needed to meet the expected mark.  You can see that SOU average enrollment has declined by 636 in the last ten years.  To get to our OUS enrollment target of 5083 in Fall 2008, we need to add students of the various types specified on page 3.  While we have been implementing a variety of new tactics to address this problem, there are no guarantees that these efforts will prove successful. 

This is the context for our proposal to increase acceptance of transfer credits to meet general education requirements.  Enrollment Management believes that removing transfer student barriers offers us the best chance of increasing our enrollment by the approximately 10% that we need by next fall.  Students compare transfer requirements of different universities at Transfer Fairs and shop for the best deals.  Our catalog specifies seven transfer options, which is off-putting.  In comparison with other OUS institutions, our rate of Oregon community college transfers is the lowest.  The high completion rates of transfer students make them good contributors towards an institution’s graduation and retention rates.  Once they are here, they are a good bet for graduation.  

The Executive Council’s proposal is intended to boost our numbers of transfer students in Fall 2008 by making it easier for them to meet general education requirements here.  To do this, we need a basis and a plan.  Thus the proposal specifies that we will use the UO’s list of general education courses as the basis for those we will accept, except where we have reviewed a particular course and determined it not to be acceptable.  Courses deemed unacceptable would be looked at on a case-by-case basis.  We currently have already accepted more than 800 courses on an individual or petition basis.  UO has a dozen people working on transfer articulation.  We have one person plus already-overworked faculty.  We need a short cut.

Discussion:

Yates:  I find it disquieting that this proposal is coming directly from Executive Council to Senate, with no vetting by faculty until it got to our Senate. Also, it feels as though we are penalizing our own students who meet SOU’s general education requirements.  Transfer students get less than a full Southern Experience already.  I would rather invest more faculty time in review.  If we really don’t care about the quality of general education, then we should just go back to a distributional system.  There should be breadth and depth.  We should make a choice consciously for the whole institution, not just patch a problem.
Battistella:  It is a patch.  In an ideal world, this proposal would have been routed to Academic Policies for more thorough vetting.  It came in a few weeks ago as a proposal. The state-wide Transfer Fairs are starting this month, and not moving quickly will put us another year behind.  Additionally, some parts of transfer general education (like the AAOT and OTM) are accepted whole.  We have already decided that our general ed is not sacrosanct for those cases. Where do we want the line to be?

Morgan:  When we moved to the new general education program, we grandfathered in courses but we are also making progress with getting new Exploration courses.  (Handed out a list of Gen Ed courses solicited by the University Studies Committee in January 2007 from departments, with those successfully added for the 2007/08 catalog bolded.)  I’d like to borrow three points from the Provost candidate’s presentation today—decision-making should be:
· data driven:  Is general education actually driving away transfer students?  Where are the road blocks?  The University Studies Committee is more than willing to work with good gen ed course proposals and evaluate them.  We would like Bio 231/232/233, Shakespeare courses, third parts of sequences to be accepted into our own general education system.

· policy-based: accepting articulation courses should be a decision that comes through the Academic Policies Committee. 
· humane:  If we accept this proposal, what are we doing to our students?  We shouldn’t have two separate curricula.  Instead, we need to keep expanding the list of general education courses that qualify at SOU.  

I also disagree with the use of AAOT as an example.  AAOT involves a total of 90 credits, most of which will be solid. Scott Morrell has been working his tail off to get these things off the ground.  There were 100-level courses which the Deans refused to approve.  I am uncomfortable with the blanket approval that is proposed.  I will not outsource our authority to the University of Oregon because I want the best possible student-based system.  We are premiere among the seven OUS institutions in terms of student-based outcomes in our general education.
DeHay:  It’s true that transfer students are not getting the SOU experience.  However, we might be able to give them the SOU Transfer Experience at least…. by letting them come here!  Transfer students go elsewhere because of how long it takes to get through our system.  We need to keep our integrity and still try to open up.
Battistella: Transfers who don’t come do not get any SOU experience.  A part of the discussion is our own gen ed and how we can vet our own courses quickly enough into it.  That is sort of a separate issue, yet related.  Can we tease those apart?  

Morgan: OK.  I propose that all faculty meet in Britt Ballroom for two hours to get the courses needed for our general ed system approved!

Miller:   Does the Executive Council proposal envision a one year period of approval, or approving  courses based on what UO accepts from here on out?

Battistella:  No, just a one-year pilot to move things along, and then further work on this issue next year.

Miller: Additionally, how will this affect transfer students here now?
Eldridge:  I’d like to address Kemble Yate’s disgruntled-ness.  This is not an end run by Enrollment Services.  Peg Blake is dealing with the comparative realities of other OUS institutions’ enrollment increases, trying to get more students here and helping them to be successful in a range of ways.  This proposal is data driven, recognizing our low level of transfer student increases.  Here is the reality: WOU is projecting a 6% growth.  We need to find a way to get enrollments off the ground.  We are handicapping ourselves if we don’t let viable students enter.  This policy change will certainly give us 10% more new transfer students. We could wait and go through the process of doing the work we need to do, but that will make us that much further behind everyone else. If we are not comfortable doing what this proposal specifies, then we need to find other ways to increase enrollment.  We only had two-thirds of the academic departments represented at Preview day, so if this is an indication of our commitment in other areas, we need to take advantage of any and all reasonable means at our disposal.  
Cullinan:  Fall 2008 is absolutely critical for us.  We have to go to the legislature with a success.  WOU has done this, mostly by recruiting International Students.  We are still very fragile.  Enrollments have to be up in the fall.  This is a one year pilot that will allow us to break out of our bonds for awhile.  

Watters:  Will this proposal create a significant increase in advising workload?  Do we have the resources to manage?
Jessica Stone:  We’ve had three different general education systems in six years.  Transfer students tend to come in with standard courses.  The 2006 curriculum has opened up options for them.  But we can’t run a dual general ed system, one for our own and one for transfer students.  

Fox:  I understand that the UO transfer rate is above ours at every level.

Siem:  This is a really BIG decision.  Better not to do it as a one-year pilot.  We cannot just open and close the doors.  

Miller-Francisco: I’m nervous about bypassing our own committees.  Regarding the list handed out by Mada, are these are lower division courses that could meet our general education requirements?  
Morgan:  Yes.  We know for sure that they could.  
Miller-Francisco:  Here’s an alternative proposal: what about going with Mada’s list but make it move more quickly by letting these courses in for two years, then properly vetting them.  Some might get pulled out, but this would not hinder students trying to get in now.  

Sagmiller:  I do not think there is a person in this room that is unaware of the importance of recruiting students.  The Curriculum Facilitation Taskforce discussed this a few years ago and so has the Curriculum Committee.  I’d like to put an exclamation! on everything Mada said.  Carte blanc acceptance is not good.  Instead, we need to push harder to get these general education courses accepted through the cooperation of Deans and departments.  This is not new, but rather something that we have been trying to do for a long time.  It is astounding when we look at page after page after page of data.  But it is not the data that I am interested in but rather, what does it mean?  How many students does this general education transfer problem affect?  We have not properly framed this issue.

DeHay:  Transfer students are different students.  They come here with a real sense of purpose.  We need to focus on this.  We can’t know anything about those who don’t come.  We would love to be able to teach some of the courses on Mada’s list, but we simply don’t have the staff.  Let’s do a one-year pilot of this proposal.  

Rubenson:  The catalog a few years ago had a much simpler distribution of requirements.

Jessica Stone: Yes, the purple transfer option 1999-2000.  It allowed pretty much any course to be accepted, but this option no longer exists. 
Ettlich:  Yes, the old 18-18-18 plan lived on.  It was removed since it functioned as a disincentive for students to come to SOU until they had 45 credits to transfer in.

Rubenson:  The same disincentives exist in the proposal today.

O’Bryon:  I previously served as SOU’s transfer specialist and have spent a lot of time talking with transfer students.  They are quite different from freshmen.  We need to ask if UO’s discretionary decisions are less valuable than our own.  Our faculty’s work on general education is important to the university, and our general education is a draw to freshmen to come here.  If UO has done a poor job of deciding which courses to approve, this is a strong reason to hold back.  But we have to consider the effects of transfer students not coming to SOU.  We want transfer students here.
Eldridge:  Re: Sagmiller’s point about data:  Lots of community college students don’t even think of coming here.  We don’t do pre-admit advising-- which is why the ACCESS Center doesn’t see this as an issue.  They don’t ever see the transfer students who are impacted, and it is those students who feel our system here is more limited.  Other institutions have made changes but we have not, and so we are at the bottom of the barrel.  There’s lots of frustration among our community college colleagues.

Teri O’Rourke:  Furthermore, the ATLAS system soon to be implemented will make this problem worse.

Battistella:  It’s clear what we should do but I’d like to offer two comments related to previous discussion.

· Outsourcing decision making.  I understand this worry.  Using their system does not mean that UO is the smartest, the best.  We are just saving effort by piggy-backing on an existing system.
· Data:  we’re not doing as well as we could.  Both in the context of Transfer Fairs and in the ATLAS system, we are being compared with other universities.  It doesn’t help that UO also has the resources to give a free ride to students who qualify financially.

We can’t afford to put ourselves at risk because we haven’t gotten our general education work done.  We need to tease two related issues apart.  We should be liberal about accepting courses we don’t teach but that others accept.  But we should also feel able to discard the few courses that aren’t appropriate.  Maybe we should follow Mada’s suggestion about meeting in a locked room to force a decision on adding to our list of general education courses.  I think we can expand the number of courses we accept without doing harm to our general education system

Siem:  How are the inappropriate courses filtered out?

Morgan:  By Chairs and Deans.  There are not many of them.

Battistella: About a dozen.

A brief discussion ensued about how quickly new courses might possibly be approved to augment the SOU list of general education possibilities.
Eldridge:  All the Transfer Fairs will be over by the time this could be accomplished.  We need this now if we are going to do it.

Miller: Do I hear a motion?

McClellan:  Theatre Department is currently trying to cope with too many students.  Our approach is to get them here and then we will build the program.  We’re throwing our hearts into this strategy and trusting that the department will be able to grow to meet student need.  I’d say, Go for it.  We can fix problems later.

Miller.  I agree.  Let’s get students here, and give them the best experience we can.

Motion to endorse proposal presented by Provost Battistella as a one year pilot made by Stillman.  Seconded by McClellan.

Discussion continued: 
DeHay:  As a one year pilot?

Battistella:  Yes, we should approve the proposal now provisionally and then run it through Academic Policies Committee before it is continued beyond a year.

DeNeui:  I notice that we have missed 7 out of 20 Transfer Fairs so far.  If we don’t pass this proposal today, only a couple of Fairs remain after the next Senate meeting.

Bottorff:  The list contains only the OUS Transfer Fairs.  SOU will continue on with its transfer recruiting efforts independently as well.
Siem:  Why is Fall 08 more important than Fall 09?

Eldridge: Our enrollment in 2008 provides the base of funding in 2009.

Motion to suspend the two week rule made by Stillman, seconded by DeHay.


Vote: In favor 10, opposed 8.  Motion passed.

Motion to endorse the proposal presented by Provost Battistella as a one year pilot.  
Discussion continued:
DeNeui:  We need to grow by 5%?

Eldridge: We are projected out at a steady 2% growth.  We had to accept this growth rate to receive retention funds.  But since headcount was not where it should have been in 2007, we have to add more growth to make this up in 2008.

DeNeui:  If we don’t achieve this, what happens?

Eldridge:  Retrenchment was based on OUS numbers.  Anything above that is to our benefit. We are struggling to stay at the retrenchment number level.  The key idea is that we have to do better than that though, since otherwise we are staying still while all the other institutions move ahead.
Battistella: I suggest that we clarify the motion before us. 

Stillman:  Restated motion as follows: 

Motion to accept the proposal presented by Provost Battistella as a one year pilot and to send it to the Academic Policies Committee to be vetted.

The proposal reads as follows:
“Proposal – Dramatically increase the transfer credits accepted from our top 20 feeder institutions by increasing the general education credits that SOU accepts from these 20 institutions for fall 2008. As a basis for implementation, we will use the general education courses accepted by the Univ. of Oregon, adjusted for courses we have already reviewed. (Essentially this involves extending the AAOT model to most transfer.) 

Next steps include articulation efforts with community colleges for courses we have rejected, adding SOU courses to our own lower division general education scheme, and dealing with any current transfer students who might be affected.  

The proposal does not entail accepting the CC courses into majors, although further articulation efforts should be scheduled in high demand areas.”
Discussion continued:

Sagmiller:  We need a plan for transfer students now attending SOU that will allow their general education courses to be re-assessed.

Jessica Stone:  All requirements are based on catalog year.  Current students could elect to use next year’s catalog.  What effect will this have?  We will have to assess all their credits again.
Miller:  We have a motion before us, to accept the proposal presented by Provost Battistella as a one year pilot and to send it to the Academic Policies Committee to be vetted, that we should vote on.


Vote:  In favor 10, opposed 6, abstaining 2.  Motion passed.
Miller:  As a Senate, we will talk further about the steps needed to implement this proposal in future
Meeting ended at 6:10 pm without formal adjournment.
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